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2017 Seminar Program 
Officer's Mess, Canadian Scottish Regiment (Princess Mary’s)  

Bay Street Armoury, Victoria B.C., Canada 

Friday, March 3rd – Evening 

18:00 – 21:30  Check-in, Social Gathering, and Silent Auction/Show and Tell Setup 

  

Saturday, March 4th – Day 

08:30 – 09:00  Check-in (Coffee, tea and refreshments served) 

09:00 – 09:15  Greetings, introductions and moment of silence: John Azar 

09:15 – 10:00  Vimy Revisited: Ken MacLeod 

10:00 – 10:50  They Also Served—Animals in the Great War: Yvonne Van Ruskenveld 

11:00 – 12:00  Hill 70: Peter Broznitsky 

12:00 – 12:59  Lunch: Silent Auction bidding and the Artillery Officer’s Mess will be open 

13:00 – 13:50  The Real McCrae: Susan Raby-Dunne 

14:00 – 14:50  Great War Artillery: Maj-Gen. (Ret’d) Stuart McDonald 

14:50 – 14:59 Coffee Break 

15:00 – 16:00  Annual General Meeting:   Welcome by Branch Chair.  Presentation of 
Executive Reports.  Nomination and election of Executive committee 
members for 2017 – 2018.  New Member Introductions. 

16:00 – 16:30 Socializing, Silent Auction bidding, and membership renewal 

Updated: 2017 January 8  

Program Subject to Change  
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Saturday, March 4th – Evening 

Mess Dinner: Theme: A Tribute to the 5th (BC) Field Regiment, Royal Canadian Artillery 

Jackets and ties or mess-kit for gentlemen, suits or dresses for ladies 

18:00 – 18:50  Cocktails and Silent Auction Bidding   

19:00 – 20:30  Mess Dinner  

Keynote Speaker:  Hon. Col. Dale Murray, 5th (BC) Field Regiment, RCA 

20:30 –   Socializing in mess bar, Silent Auction payment and pickup  

 
   

 

Sunday, March 5th – Morning 

08:30 – 9:00  Coffee, tea and refreshments served 

09:00 – 09:50  Bedside Warriors: VADs in the First World War: Dr. Linda Quiney 

09:50 –10:40  Winston Churchill in the Great War: Bill Schaub  

10:40 –11:30  The Great Cavalry Debate: Scott Usborne 

11:30 –11:50  My Remarkable Grandmother: Claudia Berry 

11:50 –12:00  Members’ general discussion, suggestions and farewells   

12:00  Group team-building clean up  

 

Updated 2017 January 8 

Program Subject to Change 

 

 



   

 

  

  
 

 

 

 
2017 Seminar Program 

Presentation Outlines and Speaker’s Bios 

 

Saturday, March 4th 

Vimy Revisited: Ken MacLeod 

This presentation—delivered by a First World War Canadian officer—will be an in-depth look at the 

Canadian/British achievement at Vimy that includes audio excerpts of veterans from the “Canada in 

Flanders” CBC Radio series.  

Ken MacLeod began interviewing First World War veterans in 1967-1968 for a Canadian history course 

paper titled "The Canadian Expeditionary Force in World War 1.” Ken has participated as an historian 

on many battlefield tours including the Veterans Affairs Canada 80th Anniversary of the Armistice 

Pilgrimage in November 1998 when 17 First World War veterans revisited the battlefields. He is 

currently preparing a 30-minute presentation that will be given at Ypres, Belgium, to 120 people 

participating in the 100th Anniversary of Vimy Ridge Tour, conducted by Special Travel International, 

Vancouver. 

They also Served—Animals in the Great War: Yvonne VanRuskenveld 

In recent years, the vital role of horses in the Great War has received much-deserved attention. But 

other animals also served in varied ways, some as cogs in the machinery of war — carrying messages, 

laying wire — and some in other roles, as mascots or comfort to lonely soldiers.  

Yvonne Van Ruskenveld’s interest in the Great War arose out of her historical walking tours in Ross Bay 

Cemetery where many Great War veterans are memorialized. She has given presentations to the Pacific 

Coast Branch on soldier memorials, nursing sisters, prisoners of war, the Royal Flying Corps in 

Canada, and the cycle corps of the CEF. She is a member of the WFA Pacific Coast Branch, the Old 

Cemeteries Society of Victoria, and the Victoria Historical Society. 

Hill 70: Peter Broznitsky  

The Battle for Hill 70 represents a success of the Canadian Corps that is often overlooked, falling 

between the success at Vimy Ridge and the horrors of Passchendaele. Perhaps significantly, six Victoria 

Crosses were won at Hill 70 compared to four at Vimy; and casualties were almost the same. 

Peter Broznitsky has been researching various aspects of the Canadian experience in the Great War since 

2003.  More interested in tactics than strategy, he would rather tell you how many shrapnel balls were 

inside one shell than why Canadian generals were better than English generals.  He has published 

several articles on various topics related to the Great War. Peter is also the past chair of the Pacific 

Coast Branch. He resides in Ladner, B.C. 

 



WFA-PCB 2017 Seminar Schedule  5 

 

 

The Real McCrae: Susan Raby-Dunne 

The Real McCrae is an intimate look at a Canadian icon: soldier/physician/poet John McCrae. With 

little-known details and rare photographs, presenter Susan Raby-Dunne illuminates the life of the 

brilliant, conflicted writer of “In Flanders Fields,” one of the best known and most loved war poems 

ever written. 

Susan Raby-Dunne is an author, composer, screenwriter and military historian from Longview, Alberta. 

Ten years of WWI research have produced two books about Lieutenant-Colonel John McCrae; Bonfire - 

The Chestnut Gentleman ©2012 and the most recent with Heritage House - John McCrae: Beyond Flanders 

Fields ©2016. Raby-Dunne is currently editing the WWI memoir of artillery commander Major-General 

Sir Edward Morrison, slated to launch in October 2017 with Heritage House. 

Great War Artillery: Maj-Gen. (Ret’d) Stuart McDonald 

This presentation will provide an understanding of the significant developments and innovations in 

artillery during the Great War. The focus will be on the effective employment of Canadian artillery, 

including indirect fire, infantry support, counter-battery fire, targeting, command and control of 

artillery fire, artillery procedures and ammunition developments. There will also be some references to 

significant changes in the artillery capabilities of other nations. 

Stu McDonald’s military involvement began as a Royal Canadian Sea Cadet bandsman in 1955 in 

Regina, Saskatchewan. After being a Militia Signalman and a junior NCO, he joined the Canadian 

Officers Training Corps (COTC) at the University of Victoria. He joined the 5th (BC) Artillery Battery as 

a lieutenant and his first date with his eventual wife, Sally, was at the 5th (BC) Officers’ Mess event at 

the Bay Street Armoury. 

While teaching history and geography at high school in North Vancouver, Stu continued his rise in the 

militia (artillery) and became Brigadier-General in command of the Pacific Militia Area (BC’s Army 

Reserve) then Chief of Staff – Army Reserves. After an initial retirement from the Canadian Armed 

Forces in 1994, Stu re-joined the Army Reserve as a Major-General in 1997 and served for three years as 

Chief of Reserves and Cadets (and Rangers) at National Defence Headquarters in Ottawa. He retired 

from that posting in 2000. But, “once a gunner, always a gunner” Stu McDonald served as Honorary 

Lt-Col. and Honorary Col. of the 5th (BC) Field Regiment, RCA from 2007 to 2015. 

He is a graduate of the United States Marine Corps Command and Staff Course (Quantico, Virginia, 

1978) and a graduate of Canada’s National Defence College (Kingston 1989-1990). In 1999 he was 

invested as a Commander within the Order of Military Merit. 

Continued   
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Sunday, March 5th  

Bedside Warriors—VADs in the First World War: Dr. Linda Quiney 

This presentation will illustrate the unique contribution to the war effort made by the Canadian and 

Newfoundland Voluntary Aid Detachment (VAD) nurses. It charts the growth of the St. John 

Ambulance VAD program from its inception as a small emergency nursing reserve into a movement of 

over two thousand volunteers. While VADs served primarily in wartime military convalescent 

facilities at home, approximately 500 served overseas. Also highlighted will be the critical role the 

VADs played in the aftermath of the December 6, 1917, Halifax explosion, and the 1918 influenza 

epidemic where they helped shore up the nursing reserves battling a deadly invisible enemy. 

Dr. Linda Quiney recently retired from teaching at the University of British Columbia. She holds a PhD 

in History from the University of Ottawa, and continues to research and publish as an Affiliate with 

the Consortium for Nursing History Inquiry at UBC’s School of Nursing. Her forthcoming book for 

UBC Press, This Small Army of Women: Canadian Volunteer Nurses and the First World War, is scheduled 

for May 2017.  

Winston Churchill in the Great War: Bill Schaub 

There is no question that Winston Churchill was an integral personality and force during the Great 

War. But his actions and experience are much deeper and had wider impact than is generally known, 

in great part due to his preeminent leadership during World War II, was made possible by his vast 

experience in the Great War. 

Bill Schaub is an attorney in Portland, Oregon. He has served on numerous historical and civic boards, 

including as a Trustee of the national Theodore Roosevelt Association, on the Oregon Military 

Museum board, as a board member of the Oregon Historical Society and for 24 years the president of 

The Chartwell Society of Oregon, which is a chapter of the now International Churchill Society.   

Bill is a founding member of the WFA—Pacific Coast Branch and has been a WFA member since 1988, 

having visited the Great War battlefields 12 times to date, usually with founding member Dick Church. 

He speaks to civic and school groups on the topics World War One, Winston Churchill and Theodore 

Roosevelt. 

The Great Cavalry Debate: Scott Usborne 

This presentation highlights one of the more dramatic public debates over military methods before the 

First World War. The debate covered one of the key lessons drawn from the wars of the late 19th and 

early 20th Centuries, specifically the primary tactical fighting method of the British cavalry. This 

presentation also serves as a singular example of the difficulty in identifying the correct lessons of war 

and the passionate debate that can ensue. 

Scott Usborne is a retired artillery officer who, during his career, served in various postings across 

Canada and overseas. Memorable positions include as an Instructor-in-Gunnery at the Field Artillery 

School in Gagetown, New Brunswick, and also a final posting as a staff officer at National Defence 
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Headquarters in Ottawa. Overseas service included tours with the United Nations in Africa and the 

Middle East, as well as with NATO in Afghanistan.   

My Remarkable Grandmother: Claudia Berry  

While the trials and tribulations of a returning veteran are often told, this presentation focuses on the 

life of the primary supporter and caregiver—his wife. The courage, determination, loyalty and 

resilience displayed by this one remarkable woman, through times of great trial and hardship, stand as 

a testament to the sacrifice made by millions. Lest we forget.       

Claudia Berry grew up in a military family—her grandfather and three great-uncles served in the First 

World War and her father and two uncles served in the Second World War. Although a third 

generation Victorian, when she was between the ages of six and 22, her RCAF father was posted to 

seven different air force stations in Canada, France and the USA. This nomadic life created many 

opportunities for her to broaden her knowledge of history, geography and languages, which 

encouraged her to pursue a career in teaching.  

Her love of history and travel led her to France in 2014 to trace her grandfather’s movements during 

the Battle of the Somme. The results of her research are encapsulated in her story “Granddaughter on 

the Somme,” which was accepted by the Legion Magazine for the March/April 2017 issue.  
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Enlist Now!  

2017 Seminar and Membership Registration  

Personal Information  

Personal information is for the use of the WFA Pacific Coast Branch and is only shared amongst members. 

Seminar fees include membership. Please check here if you do not wish your name to be added to the member list 

 

Name (s):  

Mailing Address:  

City:  Province/State  

Country:  Postal/ZIP Code:  

    

Telephone:  E-mail  

Seminar/Membership Registration 3 – 5 March 2017: 

Canadian Scottish Regiment (Princess Mary’s) Officers Mess, Bay Street Armories, Victoria, BC, Canada 

 No.  Cost Amount 

Full Seminar & Membership: Sessions, breaks, lunch & dinner  @ $90. =  

Full Seminar & Membership: Couple  @ $150. =  

Full Seminar & Membership: No Dinner  @ $60. =  

Full Seminar & Membership: Student  @ $20. =  

Mess Dinner Only: Member or Guest    @ $40. =  

Sunday Only & Membership   @ $30.  =  

Membership Only: Single or Couple   @ $30.  =  

Membership Only: Student  @ $10. =  

Name Badge: First time or replacement   @ $10.  =  

 

Payment Due: (Please make cheque payable to: WFA Pacific Coast Branch) $ 

Please mail completed form and cheque or money order to: 

Note New Address: WFA-PCB Registrar, 1210 Haultain Street, Victoria, BC, Canada   V8T 1V7 

Tel: 250-385-8010 E-mail: registrar@wfapacificcoast.org 

(WFA-PCB Updated: 2016 December 18) 

 

  


